
 
SOUTH SAN LUIS OBISPO COUNTY SANITATION DISTRICT 

OCSD Board Room 
 1655 Front Street 

Oceano, California 93445 
 

Minutes of the Meeting of Wednesday September 21, 2016 
6:00 P.M. 

 
1. CALL. TO ORDER AND ROLL CALL 
 

Present:  Chairman John Shoals, City of Grover Beach; Director Mary Lucey, Oceano 
Community Services District; Director Jim Hill, City of Arroyo Grande 

 
District Staff in Attendance: Gerhardt Hubner, District Administrator; Gilbert Trujillo, 

District Legal Counsel; Amy Simpson, 
Bookkeeper/Secretary 

 
2.         FLAG SALUTE 
 
3. AGENDA REVIEW  
 
 Chairman Shoals exercised the prerogative of the Chair to discuss items 7B and 7C. He 

stated that the Directors are elected to represent the District in a respectful and 
professional manner and that if a Director were to make a motion to table these two items, 
he would second that motion.  Hearing no second, he moved forward with the Agenda as 
presented. 

 
4. PUBLIC COMMENTS ON ITEMS NOT APPEARING ON THE AGENDA 

 
Chairman Shoals opened the public comment period. 
 
Julie Tacker was called by an Investigator.  She voiced the following concerns: Mr. 
Clemons is not in attendance tonight, a rogue Board member, incomplete agenda packet, 
Staff and Board members filing complaints, unpermitted buildings, and no Closed 
Sessions on the Agendas. 

  
Patricia Price was also called by the investigator.  She is concerned Mr. Clemons is not in 
attendance 

 
Debbie Peterson read the 1st Amendment.  She has concerns about the $1.1 million-dollar 
fine settlement. 

 
Beatrice Spencer has concerns about Mr. Clemons not attending meetings.   
 
Chairman Shoals closed the public comment. 
 
Director Hill is very concerned hearing that an investigator had contacted members of the 
public when he as a Board member has not been informed from the District of what is 
going on. 
 
District Administrator Hubner responded that the reason Mr. Clemons is not at the meeting 
today is because he is at a paid District training conference in Las Vegas with another 
Operator. 
 
Chairman Shoals responded to Ms. Petersons comment.  He said “there was a settlement 
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negotiated.  There was an agreement to pay the full amount.  The original plan that was 
put forward gave no assurances that the money would be spent in this District. The factors 
lined up when Mr. Hubner was hired given his relationships with folks at the Water Board 
and his experience identifying projects they would accept.  And that is what led the District 
to reach settlement now rather than previously.” 
  

5. CONSENT AGENDA 
 
5A.   Approval of Minutes of Meeting of September 07, 2016 
5B.  Approval of Warrants   
5C.  Financial Review at August 31, 2016 
 
Director Hill requested Item 5B, Warrant Register be pulled from the Consent Agenda. 
 
Chairman Shoals opened the public comment period for Items 5A and 5C. 
 
Julie Tacker spoke to the minutes.   
 
 Motion:   Director Hill made a motion to accept Items 5A and 5C. 
 Second:  Director Lucey 
 Action:    Approved unanimously by roll call vote.  
 
5B.  Approval of Warrants 
 
Director Hill is concerned with the amount of the legal bill. 
 
Director Lucey feels the legal billing is within reason.  
 
Chairman Shoals opened the public comment period for Item 5B. 
 
Julie Tacker commented on the legal bills, the Rickenbach bill, bathroom repair bill, and 
the warrants related to the Redundancy Project. 
 
Motion:  Director Lucey moved to approve Item 5B 
Second:  Director Shoals 
 
Director Hill stated that he could not support this item absence separation of the legal bill 
for further review. 
 
Action:  Approved by roll call vote. 
  Yes:  Director Lucey 
  Yes:  Chairman Shoals 
  No:    Director Hill 
 

6. DISTRICT ADMINISTRATOR AND PLANT SUPERINTENDENT’S REPORT  
 

District Administrator Hubner presented this report giving updates on the RWQCB and 
District Settlement of 2010 spill, Cherry Ave Bridge Project, Grit Removal System, 
Mechanical Bar Screen, Secondary Process Redundancy Project, District Control Building 
and Office, and the Water Reuse meeting. 
 
Chairman Shoals recommended the Board get a thorough inventory of what is located at 
the District facility and identify a course of corrective action that can be taken. 
 
Director Lucey asked for an update on SCADA and that the Reclaimed Water/Scalping 
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Project be brought back at the next meeting. 
 
Director Hill clarified for Ms. Lucey that the Scalping Plant grant has been repurposed to 
a General Waste Water Recycling Study throughout the area. 
 
Ms. Lucey responded that she understood the purpose of the grant and study. 
 
Chairman Shoals opened the public comment period. 
 
Julie Tacker commented on this item. 
 
Chairman Shoals closed the public comment period. 

  
Action:  The Board received and filed this report. 

 
7. ACTION ITEMS: 

 
 7A. UPDATE ON DISTRICT’S PUBLIC OUTREACH INITIATIVE, INCLUDING 

NEWSLETTER AND WEBSITE OVERHAUL 
 

District Administrator Hubner presented this item in power point and asked for direction to 
finalize and distribute the Fall 2016 Newsletter.  He also gave background on the new 
website.  He expects the website to go live by the end of October 2016. 

 
 Director Hill asked what are the District’s cost to mail the newsletter without the help of the 

member agencies.  
 
 District Administrator Hubner said it would cost roughly a couple of thousand dollars.  
 

Chairman Shoals opened the public comment period.  
 
Julie Tacker, Patricia Price, and Debbie Peterson gave input on this item. 
 
Chairman Shoals closed the public comment period. 

  
Chairman Shoals asked the public to forward any changes or recommendations to the 
District Administrator. 
 
Administrator Hubner has noted the public input and will include the changes. He hopes 
to have the newsletter distributed in the next two weeks.  His recommendation would be 
to have the District print the newsletter and ask the member agency’s to include the letter 
in their utility billing. 
 

Motion:   Director Hill moved to adopt staff recommendation to investigate with the 
three jurisdictions on distribution of the newsletter. 
Second:  Director Lucey   
Action:  Motion approved unanimously by roll call vote. 
 

The Board took a five-minute break. 
 

7B.   REQUEST BY DIRECTOR HILL TO CENSURE DIRECTOR LUCEY 
 

Chairman Shoals asked legal counsel to respond to why there were no staff reports 
attached to the agenda and any other matters that he believes to be pertinent information 
for this body and the community.  
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Legal Counsel Trujillo responded that this request was by individual Board members 
pursuant to their authority under the bylaws.  Legal Counsel made a few remarks about 
censure in general.   

 
Director Hill highlighted the Chairs request that we conduct ourselves in a respectful and 
professional manner and the District provide residents, customers, and public information 
that is factual.   
 
He read a portion of a public posting Ms. Lucey wrote on social media (Attachment No. 
1).  “He hopes the Board would repudiate the false information here.  He is disturbed 
Director Lucey takes issue with staff.  We had to sit why Mr. Clemons has been attacked, 
his personal life has been commented on and he is tired of it.”  
 
Director Lucey read from an Opinion piece written by Director Hill for Cal Coast News 
(Attachment No. 2), an email from Director Hill to former District Administrator Rick Sweet 
(Attachment No. 3) and an email from Julie Tacker to John Clemons and Andrew Brunet 
(Attachment No. 4).  She feels that Director Hill has attacked the Manager of the OCSD.  
She also has concern with Director Hill meeting with the Water Board chair while there 
was legal litigation with no legal representation.  She believes it was done without the 
Board’s blessing. 
 
Chairman Shoals opened the item to public comment. 
 
Julie Tacker, Julie London, Pat Dempsey, Debbie Peterson, Ron Arnoldson, Carol 
Henson, Patty Welsh, Ron Holt, Andrew Brunet, April McLaughlin, Beatrice Spencer, and 
LeAnn Akens all spoke in favor of Director Hills’ motion that the Board formally repudiate 
Director Lucey comments. 
 
Julie London distributed handouts.  (Attachment No. 5) 
 
Nancy McNeil does not believe the charges warrant censure of Director Lucey. 
  
Chairman Shoals closed the public comment period. 
 

Motion:  Director Hill made a motion that the Board formally repudiate Ms. Lucey’s 
remarks. 
 

Director Shoals asked Director Hill to clarify his motion. 
 

Director Hill clarified by saying “Ms. Lucey has made completely inaccurate statements 
being represented as fact relating to Mr. Clemons and he believes it is time the Board 
repudiate those comments because they are inaccurate and damaging.” 

 
Director Lucey responded that she believes holding Director Hill to the same standards he 
holds her too.  She discussed plant numbers.  She believes the damage occurred when 
Director Hill put Mr. Clemons in an Administrative position. 

 
 Action:  The motion died by lack of a second. 

 
Chairman Shoals directed staff to investigate and report back at a future date about how 
the plant operates, plant data, the condition of the ocean and anything else that has been 
captured.  

 
7C.   REQUEST BY DIRECTOR LUCEY TO CENSURE DIRECTOR HILL 
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Director Lucey made a motion to withdraw her censure of Director Hill.  Chairman Shoals 
seconded the motion. 
  

 Chairman Shoals opened the item to public comment. 
 
Julie London, Carol Henson, Debbie Peterson, Julie Tacker, and Beatrice Spencer all 
commented on this item. 
 
Nancy McNeil also gave public comment.  
 
Chairman Shoals closed the public comment period and called for a roll call vote. 
 
Motion:   Director Lucey  

 Second:  Chairman Shoals 
 Action:    Approved by roll call vote. 
   Yes:  Director Lucey 
   Yes:   Chairman Shoals 
   Abstain:  Director Hill 

 
 
8.  ADJOURN MEETING 
 
 This meeting adjourned at 8:10 pm. 
 
The next regularly scheduled Board meeting on October 05, 2016, 6 pm at the Oceano 
Community Service District Board Room, 1655 Front Street, Oceano, California 

 
 
 
THESE MINUTES WERE APPROVED BY THE BOARD OF DIRECTORS AT THE 
MEETING OF OCTOBER 5, 2016. 
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